“50 Flags to Kitty Hawk”

Daily Progress (or Regress) Report

Trip Summary and Final Report

Just to refresh your memory, the intrepid MPA team of 8 powered parachutes and 5 drivers actually made it from Augusta, Maine to Kitty Hawk, North Carolina.  At the planning stages, we were optimistically hoping to be able to make this 800 plus mile journey in 12 to 14 days. We did it in 9 days – leaving Augusta on Thursday, August 14th and touching down at Kitty Hawk on Friday, August 22nd.

The key component for the speed of our successful trip was of course, the weather.  Our premise was that as long as the weather is good, let’s fly, as tomorrow we may be sitting around and watching the rain fall or the wind blow.  However, the key component of the fact that the trip was successful was the 13 people making the trip.  The good trip planning, the ability to adjust the plan as conditions demanded it, the good judgment of the both the ground crew and the fliers, the flying skills of the pilots, and the easy-going willingness of everybody to step up to the plate when needed all combined to pull off a difficult mission in a superb fashion.

There’s one more factor. After a rough first couple of days, everybody relaxed, started laughing, started enjoying the experience, and realizing that this is just a fun trip by a bunch of guys who like adventure.  I think we realized that we’re not inventing a cure for cancer, we’re not making the world a safer place for democracy,  we’re not delivering human organs for a transplant operation – we’re just taking turns flying from one airport to another.  We had lot of laughs, kidded each other, and in general had a good time.  Didn’t seem to get much sleep, but still had a great time.

We were surprised at the number of people following our trip through our daily reports.  We got lots of positive feedback about our reporting during and after our trip, although as always, there are those who dwell in the negative, and thought that the humor was sophomoric and the content off-color.  They were right, of course.  But they kept reading this trash, which does not compute.  Although, anyone who thought some of the material was off-color must never watch prime-time TV, listen to the radio, read any of the popular magazines, ever get on the Internet, or go to a theatre. 

So anyway, the landing at Kitty Hawk’s First Flight airport was better than we planned, and certainly better than we expected. We came in a two diamond formations of 4 planes each, closely behind each other, then we smoothly shifted into a line formation, circled the Wright Brothers Memorial monument, the flagpole, and landed on the runway right on schedule. One after another, with about a 30 second intervals, all 8 of us.

I think we were all overwhelmed.  This was an event that most of us had planned, worked on, talked about, anticipated, and were nervous about for several months.  And it finally happened.  We actually did it!  

We received many comments about the organized and professional image we projected as we came into the site – everybody was very impressed. After we all landed, we gathered together for group pictures, and again, we received praise about our uniforms and the sharp image we projected. 

After the flag raising ceremony, we got together one last time and pronounced “Mission accomplished – the flag of the State of Maine is now on display with the flags of all the other states at Kitty Hawk.” Called the governor to report the same.  It traveled some 850 miles, flying the whole trip in one of 8 powered parachutes, at times at 50 mph, and at other times at 5 mph.  We then scattered to the four winds, with the understanding that we’d get together in Maine for dinner in a few weeks.

Most of us toured the museums, and of course visited the famous site where the Wright brothers made their first flights.  For those of us involved in aviation, standing at the very spot where the Wright brothers stood and made history was just breathtaking.

I thought we all had enough flying over the last 9 days, and most of us just packed it in and got ready for the long drive home.  But not all of us.  Two of our intrepid members, who shall remain nameless, but who have set a new standard for fearing nothing decided to go fly a few more circles around the area, and take some better pictures of the monument, the flag, and the crowds.

There was one little hitch. The Kitty Hawk area is a national park, under the jurisdiction of the National Park Service and its rangers. Prior to coming in with our formations and circling the monument and flagpole, I coordinated an exemption to their “no over flight” rules, which allowed us to make our grand entrance.  The exemption ended when we landed.  So, the park rangers were not happy over our two pilots putting on a second airshow, and took them to task.  But, due to their charm, good looks, silver tongue, (by one of the two), and the endless chatter (by the other), they let them go without calling the sheriff. What some people will do for a laugh (and for some pictures)!

Only a few adventures were experienced on the way home.  The Death Wish brothers decided to go skydiving – yes, jumping out of a perfectly good airplane.  They did it strapped to an instructor, so it was a little safer.  Except for Doug, whose instructor really liked him.  Doug gave an excellent live demonstration of his experiences at our “back-in-Maine dinner.”

Before the skydiving experience, Doug and Jerry were explaining to the others in their group about the requirements for making the jump – primarily that you couldn’t have a drink before you went up.  At which point Doug’s lovely wife Rita quickly ordered a couple of drinks for her and her friends. No sense taking chances.

A few days ago the whole group got together for a wrap-up dinner in Belfast.  The only person missing was Ken Paradis (Robin’s brother), who lives in California, and who as much as he loved us, couldn’t quite see a jaunt to the east coast for a dinner at Jed’s. We told more stories, reminisced about the high points and the low points, and agreed on a number of things.  Here are most of them:

· Governor Baldacci is a cool guy.  He was a good sport – sat in Dunbar’s plane, allowed lots of pictures to be taken with us, gave a gracious send-off speech, and made the departure and all-around pleasant experience.

· The Paradis brothers are cool guys too.  Rob let his brother (who does not have nearly as much experience in PPCs) fly his plane, but with a dead battery and a dead radio.  Ken, instead of getting even by putting an ice pick into the tires (which he thought about), instead just left the parachute unpacked for Robin to do.

· The scariest part of the trip was flying over the Dismal Swamp (its actual name).  Endless stretches of trees and swamp with alligators and snakes.  Even the Sukeforth brothers were concerned.

· Doug did manage to play golf on the way home in NC – went into the woods and found lots of golf balls – couldn’t figure out why people just left them there.  The answer is poisonous snakes.  Lots of them.

· In general, with very few exceptions, the people we met along the way were extremely friendly, courteous, and supportive of our adventure.  I’ve received e-mails from several of them, expressing their admiration for our accomplishment and thanking us for the entertaining daily updates which they followed.

· It was sort of amazing that with 8 planes and as many miles as we traveled, we had no mechanical issues, and only two incidents – both of which turned out well. (Doug’s hard landing, the damage from which he amazingly repaired and returned to action in only a day;  Dunbar’s engine failure on final, where he managed to incredibly land the plane due to some luck and to lots of good pilotage.)

· It’s very difficult to warn somebody on the radio that he just took off with his helmet in the back seat.  We actually tried, but figured that Jerry would figure it out sooner or later.  He did.

· We calculated that we each spent roughly $400 to $450 on fuel for the trucks and the planes. The $1400 in sponsorship money we collected definitely helped.

· Roger became the folk hero of the trip. The people who followed the reports all wanted to meet him.  When I dropped him off at his house back in Maine, his lovely wife Joyce greeted us by saying “Back already? I figured you’d be a couple of more weeks before you guys found your way back here!” 

At this point, we’re sending thank-you notes to the people we met along the way, and to the sponsors who supported us.  And thanks to all of you who followed our adventures, and who appreciated the fact that the daily reports were made entertaining by focusing in on some of the silly stuff we all did, rather just report the plain old facts of getting from point A to point B.  Also thanks to Ed Nadeau for working with us, often late at night in updating our web site continuously.  I think all 13 of us have had an adventure we’ll remember for the rest of our lives. All 13 of us can take pride in accomplishing something very difficult in a highly competent and skillful manner.  Thanks, guys!

